Urban Tree Commission Minutes
April 22, 2022

In attendance:	Marc Welch
		Howard Birnbaum
		Michele Forte Cruz
		Julia Malakie
		Amy Sangiolo
     		Beth Wilkinson
		
		Guests: Elizabeth Sockwell
			 Melissa Brown
		
Minutes

The minutes from the February meeting were approved. The minutes of the March meeting will be approved in May.

Forestry Report

Marc noted that we’ve been fortunate not to have many storms and related damage this spring. The Urban Forestry staff completed their pruning work in March. Now, they will focus on planting (although most City planting is done in the fall). They will plant approximately 40 City trees and then will be part of the Newton Tree Conservancy planting at the end of the month.

In preparation for planting, the UF team watered all trees planted in the past two years and removed the watering bags from the third-year trees. Watering will continue until mid- to late-October. They also mulched more than 2000 trees with leaf mulch. 

The Parks, Rec. & Culture Dept. budget was presented to the City Council Programs and Services Committee. The amount of the budget was basically stable. 

The Forestry Department is down one tree worker and has advertised to the public. There are no applicants so far.

Tree Removals

There will be two removals posted soon: one for the Dunstan East project on Washington Street and one for the driveway of a tear-down on Wayne Circle. 

All removals must be posted in a print newspaper. Now that the Tab is ceasing their print version, the Boston Globe is the only option, and it is more expensive.

Cemetery Trees

As reported last month, Marc denied the tree-removal request from the Newton Cemetery & Arboretum because it did not meet the requirements of the Tree Ordinance. The cemetery plans to remove 220 trees (mostly oaks) and to plant 743 new trees; however, the number of new inches they propose to plant is not sufficient. If they continue with that plan, the tree ordinance requires that the cemetery pay $311,600 into the City’s Tree Fund in lieu of planting 1558 caliper-inches.

The cost per caliper inch was $140 in 2014, and it has been raised three times since then. This past January, the fee increased to $200 per caliper inch.

Marc reported that there have not been many large removals and associated payments into the fund. The Latter Day Saints made a payment of $360,000, and there were 4 or 5 different payments for Kesseler Woods that totaled more than that amount.

In accordance with the terms of the ordinance, the Cemetery appealed Marc’s ruling to Mayor Fuller, and they are awaiting her ruling. Mayor Warren approved a similar appeal during the cemetery’s last expansion in 2014.

Proposed Changes to Private Tree Ordinance

We continued discussion of the possible changes to the Private Tree Ordinance that City Councilors Emily Norton and Julia Malakie raised with Marc and Marie Lawler from the City’s Law Department. 

One of those changes would be to have tree protection in place and approved by Urban Forestry before any work could be done. Protection would have to be provided for affected trees on neighbors’ properties, too.

Marc pointed out that enforcing or managing such changes would not be possible with the department’s current staffing, which already is not adequate to meet the demands of the current regulations. Marc also noted that income from the Tree Ordinance is not a reliable source for funding an additional staff person. Julia Malakie proposed that enforcement could continue to be complaint driven. Howard Birnbaum proposed that residents hire private arborists to provide the necessary certification.

As reported in the March minutes, the City law department ruled that some of the proposed changes to the ordinance were judged not to be compatible with state law. One of those points was giving the Urban Tree Commission powers as strong as those of the Conservation Commission. Amy Sangiolo proposed that Newton seek a Home Rule Petition to empower cities and towns to grant those powers.

Julia also raised an issue with replacement trees. She said that small replacement trees do not have the status of protected trees. Therefore, once they are planted, they could be removed.

Julia said that the proposed changes to the tree ordinance will be docketed at some point.

Marc reported that most permits are not for big projects but rather single or double homes. He indicated many homeowners are not aware of the requirements of the tree ordinance.


Tree Preservation Strategies in Other Communities

Howard Birmbaum pointed out that Weston a new ordinance that increased the cost of tree replacement for developers but not for private homeowners. Following the Cambridge ordinance, they dropped the size of protected trees from 8” to 6”. They designated different degrees of protection according to size.

Marc explained that Newton and Lexington were the first communities to pass tree ordinances—and for a long time the only communities to do so.


